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Some	 years	 ago,	 in	 a	 high	 school	 R.I.	 class	 I	 was	 conducting—back	 when	 I	 did	 such	
things—we	were	 discussing	 the	 “very	 light	 and	 uncomplicated”	 topic	 of	 the	 nature	 of	
Christian	faith.	During	the	course	of	the	lesson	we	looked	at	a	number	of,	what	we	would	
call,	 “statements	 of	 faith”	 and	 I	 asked	 the	 students	 to	 respond	 to	 each	 of	 these	
statements—statements	such	as,	“I	believe	in	God”,	“I	believe	Jesus	Christ	rose	from	the	
dead”,	“I	believe	the	Bible	is	true”,	“I	believe	I	will	go	to	heaven	when	I	die”	and	“I	believe	
God	answers	prayer'”	Apart	from	one	student	who,	while	stating	that	he	didn’t	believe	in	
God,	 did	 believe	 that	 God	 answers	 prayer	 (I	 never	 could	 quite	 figure	 that	 one	 out),	
responses	 tended	 to	 sway	 between	 out-and-out	 belief	 and	 reserved	 belief	 with	 some	
elements	of	doubt.		
	
When	I	asked	one	person	why	they	believed	that	they	would	go	to	heaven	when	they	died,	
this	person	answered,	quite	seriously,	I	think,	“Because	I	want	to	have	eternal	life!”	Well,	
I	guess	that’s	pretty	good	motivation,	don’t	you	think?	
	
	Eternal	life—who	wants	it?	Who	needs	it?	And	why?	There	seems	to	be,	in	every	person,	
an	 inner	desire	to	have	the	assurance	that	beyond	this	present	 life,	 there	 is	something	
more—and	that	this	“something	more”	is	somehow	better	than	the	life	we	leave	behind.	
What	is	it	that	we	fear?	What	is	it	within	us	that	cries	out	for	that	“something	more,”	which	
we	find	in	eternal	life?	Is	it	that	we	cannot	think	of	ourselves	as	coming	to	a	point,	after	a	
life-long	 journey	 of	 joys	 and	 struggles,	 where	 we	 will	 no	 longer	 exist—where	 our	
consciousness	disperses	and	fades	away	into	eternal	obscurity?	Is	it	that	we’re	afraid	that	
our	striving	for	all	the	things	that	give	meaning	to	our	lives,	will	be	found	to	be	futile	and	
at	the	end	we	are	forced	to	echo	the	cry	of	the	author	of	Ecclesiastes,	who	said,	“Vanity	of	
vanities,	all	is	vanity	and	striving	after	the	wind.”	
	
	We	 all	 want	 eternal	 life,	 but	 when	 the	 end	 comes,	 for	 many	 there	 is	 only	 the	
unsubstantiated	hope	that	somehow,	somewhere,	there	is	something	more.	I	mean,	what	
evidence	do	we	have	that	there	is	such	a	thing	as	eternal	life,	waiting	out	there	for	us?	
What	assurance	is	there,	 that	even	if	eternal	 life	exists,	 that	we	will	actually	be	able	to	
experience	it?	In	spite	of	the	many	doubts	we	may	have,	even	as	Christians,	John,	in	the	
climax	of	his	first	letter,	wants	to	assure	us,	that	we	can	have	the	confidence	of	knowing	
that	as	Christians	we	do	have	eternal	life—and	not	just	for	some	time	in	the	future	when	
we	die,	in	the	sweet	by	and	by,	but	right	now.		
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John	is	at	pains,	however,	to	explain	that	eternal	life	comes	to	us	at	great	cost—the	death	
of	Jesus	on	the	cross	and	the	death	of	our	pride	in	our	confession	of	Jesus	as	the	Christ,	
our	Saviour	and	Lord—that	is,	the	belief	that	Christ’s	work	on	the	cross	is	sufficient	for	
our	salvation	and	that	such	belief	has	eternal	consequences.	
	
Like	 a	 good	 lawyer,	 John	 builds	 his	 argument	 for	 our	 assurance	 on	 the	 evidence	 of	
witnesses.		
	
The	first	thing	he	tells	us	is	that	God	himself,	has	witnessed	to	Jesus	as	his	Son.	In	Jewish	
law,	 the	 facts	of	a	 trial	could	only	be	validated	through	the	evidence	of	at	 least	 two	or	
better	still	three	witnesses.	In	the	New	Testament,	church	discipline	is	exercised	on	the	
testimony	of	two	or	three	witnesses.	Jesus	said,	“For	where	two	or	three	come	together	in	
my	name,	there	am	I	with	them.”	(Mt.18:20)	Here,	Jesus	is	referring	to	the	Christ	given	
authority	 of	 those	 who	 seek	 to	 deal	 with	 others	 in	 the	 church	 in	 matters	 of	 church	
discipline.	
	
John	recognises,	 therefore,	 that	 in	matters	of	 faith,	 the	 testimony	of	others	concerning	
their	experience	of	God	is	important.	The	specific	human	testimony	that	he	refers	to	is	the	
witness	of	the	apostles.	 John	has	already	used	his	own	testimony	and	that	of	the	other	
apostles	to	try	to	convince	his	readers	of	the	truth	of	what	he	was	saying.	However,	God’s	
testimony	is	far	greater	than	human	testimony.	It	is	greater	for	two	reasons.	It	is	greater	
because	of	 its	 origin—that	 is,	 it’s	God	who’s	 giving	 it—and	 it	 is	 greater	because	of	 its	
content.	That	is,	its	importance	and	value	is	increased	because	it	concerns	his	own	Son.	
Commentators	 differ	 on	 how	 we	 should	 understand	 the	 nature	 of	 God’s	 testimony	
concerning	his	Son,	but	it’s	probably	best	understood	in	the	context	of	two	pivotal	points	
in	the	life	and	ministry	of	Jesus—his	baptism	and	his	resurrection.		
	
First,	Jesus’	baptism	represents	his	identification	with	fallen	humanity.	He	didn’t	need	to	
be	 baptised,	 because	 he	 was	 sinless,	 but	 in	 obedience	 to	 the	 will	 of	 God	 and	 in	 the	
fulfilment	 of	 prophecy	 concerning	 himself,	 Jesus	 underwent	 baptism	 in	 order	 that	 he	
might	be	fully	identified	with	fallen	and	sinful	humanity—that	he	might	be	one	with	us.	
At	his	baptism,	 Jesus	was	addressed	by	God	as	his	beloved	Son,	when,	as	a	voice	 from	
heaven,	he	said,	“This	is	my	beloved	Son,	in	whom	I	am	well	pleased.”	The	Father’s	voice	
and	the	descent	of	the	Spirit	unite	the	three	persons	of	the	Trinity	in	powerful	witness	
that	Jesus	is	the	Son	of	God.	That	is	the	content	of	the	Christian	gospel.	
	
Second,	the	resurrection	of	Jesus	is	the	ultimate	declaration	by	God	of	the	sufficiency	of	
Christ’s	 death.	 It	was	 the	 resurrection	 that	 validated	 for	us,	 the	death	of	Christ	 as	 the	
proper	 and	 divinely	 accepted	 atonement	 for	 the	 sins	 of	 humanity.	 And	 this	 was	 only	
possible	if	Jesus	was	truly	God’s	Son.	In	his	resurrection,	Jesus	was	declared	to	be	the	Son	
of	God.	
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What	then,	is	the	relationship	between	God’s	testimony	of	Jesus	as	his	Son,	through	Jesus’	
baptism	and	resurrection,	and	our	assurance	of	eternal	life—and	how	do	we	know	that	
we	 are	 not	 deluding	 ourselves	 in	 our	 Christian	 faith?	 Many	 would	 say	 that	 all	 that’s	
necessary	to	validate	our	faith	is	our	experience	without	any	regard	as	to	who	Christ	is	in	
history.	Others	affirm	that	it	is	the	indwelling	of	Christ	in	the	believer	that	is	the	guarantee	
of	the	reality	of	our	faith.	Well,	many	do	delude	themselves,	both	through	their	emotions	
and/or	their	experiences.	
	
What	John	is	affirming	here,	however,	is	that	the	testimony	of	God,	concerning	his	Son,	is		
n	the	Christian	when	he	or	she	believes	that	Christ	is	the	Son	of	God.	To	believe	in	the	Son	
of	God	is	to	accept	God’s	testimony	concerning	Jesus.	Belief	in	God	and	belief	in	his	Son,	
Jesus	Christ,	are	inseparably	joined.	This	is	in	contrast	to	the	false	teachers	of	John’s	day,	
who	recognised	the	sovereignty	of	God	but	denied	the	divinity	of	Christ.	It	is	as	we	meet	
the	historical	Jesus,	through	the	testimony	of	the	apostles	and	the	work	of	the	Spirit,	that	
the	reality	of	all	that	he	has	accomplished	for	us	in	his	death	and	resurrection,	becomes	
real	in	our	experience	now.		
	
The	testimony	of	God	is	received	through	the	Scriptures	and	confirmed	by	the	witness	of	
the	Spirit.	Hearing	the	gospel	only,	does	not	lead	to	faith.	It	is	only	when	the	hearing	is	
accompanied	by	the	work	of	the	Holy	Spirit,	that	we	can	affirm	the	confession	that	Jesus	
is	the	Christ	and	all	that	is	entailed	within	that	confession.	
	
Following	 the	 new	 birth	 of	 a	 Christian,	 there	 is	 a	 development	 of	 the	 growing	 inner	
conviction	that	these	things	are	true	and	that	they	are	true	in	and	for	each		one	of	us.	It	is	
not	our	subjective	experience	of	Christ	that	saves	us,	but	our	believing	in	him,	which	is	
then	confirmed	and	deepened	by	the	inner	witness	of	the	Spirit.	The	problem	that	most	
people	 have,	who	 do	 not	 accept	 that	 Jesus	 is	 the	 Christ,	 is	 not	 ignorance,	 so	much	 as	
rebellion.	It’s	not	what	we	cannot	believe	but	rather	what	we	will	not	believe.	
	
When	we	come	to	the	point	of	being	able	to	make	that	confession—that	Jesus	is	the	Christ,	
the	Lord	of	our	life,	god	gives	us	a	gift.	He	gives	us	the	gift	of	eternal	life.	Eternal	life	is	the	
present	possession	of	every	Christian	believer.	It’s	not	something	that	we	take	on	when	
we	die,	it	belongs	to	us	now,	and	can	only	come	to	us	through	Jesus	Christ,	who	through	
his	resurrection,	defeated	death	so	that	we	can	have	eternal	life	in	him.	
	
The	long	theological	discussion	of	the	nature	of	faith,	that	John	has	entered	into	in	this	
letter,	 therefore,	has	a	practical	conclusion.	Eternal	 life	 is	not	possible	apart	 from	true	
belief	in	Jesus	as	the	Son	of	God.	Those	who	profess	Christianity	but	deny	the	reality	of	the	
life,	death	and	resurrection	of	Christ	and	his	deity,	demonstrate	that	they	do	not	have	the	
Son	and	hence,	do	not	have	eternal	life.	The	one	who	has	the	Son	has	life.	
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Because	of	this,	believers	can	have	the	assurance	of	their	eternal	life.	The	world’s	attitude	
towards	Christians	is	that	Christians	are	out	of	touch	with	reality.	They	don’t	know	what	
they	are	talking	about.	They	are	deluded.	To	put	is	more	succinctly,	“They	don't	know	and	
they	 don't	 know	 that	 they	 don’t	 know”.	 “They	 are	 all	 blinded	 by	 their	 own	 need	 for	
something	to	lean	on.	They	are	unable	to	see	the	reality	that	is	plainly	around	them.”	This	
was	certainly	what	the	false	teachers	were	saying	about	John,	with	their	arguments	that	
true	knowledge	could	be	acquired	through	their	own	dubious	insights.	Were	those	who	
followed	the	tradition	of	the	testimony	and	faith	of	the	apostles,	as	explained	in	this	letter,	
deluded?	Or	were	they	right	to	believe	as	they	did?		
	
Supposed	“higher	knowledge”	will	always	have	more	attraction	for	some	people.	When	
an	attractive	alternative	is	on	offer,	purporting	to	go	deeper	or	take	its	adherents	further	
into	 spiritual	 reality,	 as	 do	 many	 of	 the	 religious	 sects	 that	 proliferate	 our	 world,	
sometimes	it	is	the	keenest	Christians	who	are	going	to	be	the	most	vulnerable.	The	issues	
at	stake	are	not	based	on	speculation	or	knowledge.	The	question	at	issue	is	where	eternal	
life	is	to	be	found	and	experienced.	
	
John’s	heart	desire	 for	his	 readers	 is	 that	 they	might	experience	 	 the	 joy	of	assurance,	
which	 leads	 to	 Christian	 discipleship.	 It’s	 because	 eternal	 life	 is	 “knowing	 God”	 that	
Christians	can	have	absolute	confidence	of	 their	assurance,	 through	 the	witness	of	 the	
Holy	Spirit.	Those	who	believe	 in	 the	name	of	 Jesus	can	be	sure	of	 their	possession	of	
eternal	life.	John	also	wants	his	readers	to	experience	the	reality	of	their	encounter	with	
Christ	and	to	understand	why	eternal	life	can	only	be	found	in	Christ	and	nowhere	else.	
Only	that	sort	of	certainty	is	able	to	undergird	and	strengthen	Christians	against	those	
who	claim	that	only	they	are	“in	the	know”.	
	
For	us	who	live	in	the	scientific	age,	where	it	is	dangerous	to	admit	that	you	are	sure	of	
anything,	 there	 is	 hope.	 Not	 just	 the	 faint	 hope	 of	 those	 who	 wish	 for	 some	 kind	 of	
immortality,	 but	 real	 hope—hope	 that	 is	 grounded	 on	 a	 solid	 foundation—hope	 that	
witnesses	to	the	faithfulness	of	God—hope	that	trusts	the	testimony	of	God	concerning	
his	Son.	Those	who	confess	that	Jesus	is	the	Christ	can	have	the	assurance	that	they	have	
eternal	life.	Such	confession	takes	hold	of	the	reality	of	Christ’s	work	on	the	cross	and	his	
resurrection,	and	holds	it	up	in	confident	assurance	of	eternal	life	in	the	presence	of	God.		
	
To	him	be	all	glory,	honour	majesty	and	praise.	Amen.	


